
CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — HOUSEH10174 December 13, 2018 
After all, it is a gift that will empower 
students to become more successful 
later in life. 

f 

MOMENT OF SILENCE HONORING 
THE LIFE OF CORPORAL DANIEL 
BAKER 
(Mr. LAHOOD asked and was given 

permission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.) 

Mr. LAHOOD. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today with a heavy heart to honor the 
life of an American hero and son of Illi-
nois. 

Last Thursday, Corporal Daniel 
Baker of Tremont, Illinois, was aboard 
a KC–130 refueling aircraft that col-
lided with an F/A–18 Hornet during a 
training mission over the ocean south 
of Japan. Following a search and res-
cue mission, Corporal Baker was de-
clared deceased this past Tuesday 
morning. He was 21 years old. 

Born and raised in Tremont, Illinois, 
Daniel Baker was known by friends and 
family to be a man of deep faith who 
was kind, compassionate, and sincere. 

In 2015, Daniel graduated from 
Tremont High School and felt a deep 
calling to serve his country in the mili-
tary. Corporal Baker served 2 years in 
the United States Marine Corps. He re-
ceived the National Defense Service 
Medal and the Global War on Ter-
rorism Service Medal. 

Corporal Baker was taken from this 
world way too early, but he embodied 
every quality we seek to impart upon 
young men and women in this country, 
and he will be deeply missed by his 
friends, family, and the Tremont com-
munity. 

May we continue to keep Daniel and 
his family in our thoughts and prayers. 
We will never forget his selfless sac-
rifice to our country. 

At this time, Mr. Speaker, I would 
request that the House of Representa-
tives honor his service with a moment 
of silence. 

f 

RECOGNIZING WALLA WALLA 
COUNTY SHERIFF JOHN TURNER 
(Mr. NEWHOUSE asked and was 

given permission to address the House 
for 1 minute and to revise and extend 
his remarks.) 

Mr. NEWHOUSE. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to honor John Turner, who is re-
tiring from his role as Walla Walla 
County Sheriff. He honorably served 
the public in this role for 8 years. 

Sheriff Turner dedicated himself to 
working to make his community safer. 
He sought to provide 24/7 patrol cov-
erage, reestablish the K–9 program, ad-
dress gang activity in the county, and 
proactively address other public safety 
concerns. 

He was nominated by his peers across 
Washington State for the National 
Sheriffs’ Association Ferris E. Lucas 
Award for National Sheriff of the Year 
and received the National Sheriffs’ As-
sociation Medal of Merit for his out-
standing positive accomplishments. 

In his retirement announcement, 
Sheriff Turner wrote: ‘‘Being Walla 
Walla County Sheriff for the last two 
terms has been one of the greatest hon-
ors of my life. As I wind down my sec-
ond term, I ask that you continue to 
keep those brave men and women who 
regularly and selflessly go into harm’s 
way in your positive thoughts and 
prayers.’’ 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to 
join me in thanking Sheriff John Tur-
ner for his tremendous service to the 
people of Walla Walla County and 
Washington State. 

f 

CALLING ON THE GOVERNMENT 
OF BURMA TO RELEASE BUR-
MESE JOURNALISTS WA LONE 
AND KYAW SOE OO 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Pursu-
ant to clause 8 of rule XX, the unfin-
ished business is the vote on the mo-
tion to suspend the rules and agree to 
the resolution (H. Res. 1091) calling on 
the Government of Burma to release 
Burmese journalists Wa Lone and 
Kyaw Soe Oo sentenced to seven years 
imprisonment after investigating at-
tacks against civilians by Burma’s 
military and security forces, and for 
other purposes, as amended, on which 
the yeas and nays were ordered. 

The Clerk read the title of the resolu-
tion. 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The 
question is on the motion offered by 
the gentleman from California (Mr. 
ROYCE) that the House suspend the 
rules and agree to the resolution, as 
amended. 

The vote was taken by electronic de-
vice, and there were—yeas 394, nays 1, 
not voting 37, as follows: 

[Roll No. 435] 

YEAS—394 

Abraham 
Adams 
Aderholt 
Aguilar 
Allen 
Amash 
Amodei 
Arrington 
Babin 
Bacon 
Balderson 
Banks (IN) 
Barr 
Barragán 
Barton 
Bass 
Beatty 
Bera 
Bergman 
Bilirakis 
Bishop (GA) 
Bishop (MI) 
Black 
Blackburn 
Blum 
Blumenauer 
Blunt Rochester 
Bonamici 
Bost 
Boyle, Brendan 

F. 
Brady (PA) 
Brady (TX) 
Brat 
Brooks (AL) 
Brooks (IN) 
Brown (MD) 
Buck 

Bucshon 
Budd 
Burgess 
Bustos 
Butterfield 
Byrne 
Calvert 
Capuano 
Carbajal 
Cárdenas 
Carson (IN) 
Carter (GA) 
Carter (TX) 
Cartwright 
Castor (FL) 
Castro (TX) 
Chabot 
Cheney 
Chu, Judy 
Cicilline 
Clark (MA) 
Clarke (NY) 
Cleaver 
Cloud 
Clyburn 
Coffman 
Cohen 
Cole 
Collins (GA) 
Collins (NY) 
Comer 
Conaway 
Connolly 
Cook 
Cooper 
Correa 
Costa 
Costello (PA) 

Courtney 
Crawford 
Crist 
Crowley 
Cuellar 
Culberson 
Cummings 
Curtis 
Davidson 
Davis (CA) 
Davis, Danny 
Davis, Rodney 
DeFazio 
DeGette 
Delaney 
DeLauro 
DelBene 
Demings 
DeSaulnier 
Deutch 
Diaz-Balart 
Dingell 
Doggett 
Doyle, Michael 

F. 
Duffy 
Duncan (SC) 
Dunn 
Emmer 
Engel 
Eshoo 
Espaillat 
Estes (KS) 
Esty (CT) 
Evans 
Faso 
Ferguson 
Fitzpatrick 

Fleischmann 
Flores 
Fortenberry 
Foster 
Foxx 
Frankel (FL) 
Frelinghuysen 
Gabbard 
Gaetz 
Gallagher 
Gallego 
Garamendi 
Garrett 
Gianforte 
Gibbs 
Gohmert 
Gomez 
Gonzalez (TX) 
Goodlatte 
Gosar 
Gottheimer 
Gowdy 
Granger 
Graves (GA) 
Graves (LA) 
Graves (MO) 
Green, Al 
Green, Gene 
Griffith 
Grothman 
Guthrie 
Handel 
Harper 
Harris 
Hastings 
Heck 
Hensarling 
Hern 
Herrera Beutler 
Hice, Jody B. 
Higgins (LA) 
Higgins (NY) 
Hill 
Himes 
Holding 
Hollingsworth 
Hoyer 
Hudson 
Huffman 
Huizenga 
Hultgren 
Hunter 
Hurd 
Issa 
Jackson Lee 
Jayapal 
Jeffries 
Johnson (GA) 
Johnson (LA) 
Johnson (OH) 
Johnson, E. B. 
Johnson, Sam 
Jones (MI) 
Jordan 
Joyce (OH) 
Kaptur 
Katko 
Kelly (IL) 
Kelly (MS) 
Kelly (PA) 
Kennedy 
Khanna 
Kihuen 
Kildee 
Kilmer 
Kind 
King (IA) 
King (NY) 
Kinzinger 
Krishnamoorthi 
Kuster (NH) 
Kustoff (TN) 
LaHood 
LaMalfa 
Lamb 
Lamborn 
Lance 
Langevin 
Larsen (WA) 
Larson (CT) 
Latta 
Lawrence 
Lawson (FL) 
Lee 
Lesko 
Levin 

Lewis (GA) 
Lewis (MN) 
Lieu, Ted 
Lipinski 
LoBiondo 
Loebsack 
Lofgren 
Long 
Loudermilk 
Lowenthal 
Lowey 
Lucas 
Luetkemeyer 
Luján, Ben Ray 
Lynch 
MacArthur 
Maloney, 

Carolyn B. 
Maloney, Sean 
Marchant 
Marshall 
Massie 
Mast 
Matsui 
McCarthy 
McCaul 
McClintock 
McCollum 
McEachin 
McGovern 
McHenry 
McKinley 
McMorris 

Rodgers 
McNerney 
McSally 
Meadows 
Meeks 
Meng 
Messer 
Mitchell 
Moolenaar 
Mooney (WV) 
Moore 
Morelle 
Moulton 
Mullin 
Murphy (FL) 
Nadler 
Napolitano 
Neal 
Newhouse 
Noem 
Nolan 
Norcross 
Norman 
Nunes 
O’Halleran 
O’Rourke 
Olson 
Palazzo 
Pallone 
Palmer 
Panetta 
Pascrell 
Payne 
Pearce 
Pelosi 
Perlmutter 
Perry 
Peters 
Peterson 
Pingree 
Pittenger 
Pocan 
Poe (TX) 
Poliquin 
Posey 
Price (NC) 
Quigley 
Raskin 
Ratcliffe 
Reed 
Reichert 
Rice (NY) 
Rice (SC) 
Roby 
Roe (TN) 
Rogers (AL) 
Rogers (KY) 
Rohrabacher 
Rooney, Francis 
Rooney, Thomas 

J. 
Ros-Lehtinen 
Rosen 

Roskam 
Ross 
Rothfus 
Rouzer 
Roybal-Allard 
Royce (CA) 
Ruiz 
Ruppersberger 
Rush 
Russell 
Rutherford 
Ryan (OH) 
Sánchez 
Sanford 
Sarbanes 
Scalise 
Scanlon 
Schakowsky 
Schiff 
Schneider 
Schrader 
Schweikert 
Scott (VA) 
Scott, Austin 
Scott, David 
Sensenbrenner 
Serrano 
Sessions 
Sewell (AL) 
Shea-Porter 
Sherman 
Shimkus 
Shuster 
Simpson 
Sinema 
Sires 
Smith (MO) 
Smith (NE) 
Smith (NJ) 
Smith (TX) 
Smith (WA) 
Smucker 
Soto 
Speier 
Stefanik 
Stivers 
Suozzi 
Swalwell (CA) 
Takano 
Taylor 
Tenney 
Thompson (CA) 
Thompson (MS) 
Thompson (PA) 
Thornberry 
Tipton 
Titus 
Tonko 
Torres 
Tsongas 
Turner 
Upton 
Valadao 
Vargas 
Veasey 
Vela 
Velázquez 
Walberg 
Walden 
Walker 
Walorski 
Walters, Mimi 
Wasserman 

Schultz 
Waters, Maxine 
Watson Coleman 
Weber (TX) 
Webster (FL) 
Welch 
Wenstrup 
Westerman 
Wild 
Williams 
Wilson (FL) 
Wilson (SC) 
Wittman 
Womack 
Woodall 
Yarmuth 
Yoder 
Yoho 
Young (AK) 
Young (IA) 
Zeldin 

NAYS—1 

Biggs 
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NOT VOTING—37 

Barletta 
Beyer 
Bishop (UT) 
Brownley (CA) 
Buchanan 
Clay 
Comstock 
Cramer 
Curbelo (FL) 
Denham 
DesJarlais 
Donovan 
Duncan (TN) 

Ellison 
Fudge 
Grijalva 
Gutiérrez 
Hanabusa 
Hartzler 
Jenkins (KS) 
Jones (NC) 
Keating 
Knight 
Labrador 
Love 

Lujan Grisham, 
M. 

Marino 
Paulsen 
Polis 
Renacci 
Richmond 
Rokita 
Stewart 
Trott 
Visclosky 
Wagner 
Walz 

b 1111 

Mr. JOHNSON of Georgia changed his 
vote from ‘‘nay’’ to ‘‘yea.’’ 

So (two-thirds being in the affirma-
tive) the rules were suspended and the 
resolution, as amended, was agreed to. 

The result of the vote was announced 
as above recorded. 

The title of the resolution was 
amended so as to read: ‘‘Expressing the 
sense of the House of Representatives 
that atrocities committed against the 
Rohingya by the Burmese military and 
security forces since August 2017 con-
stitute crimes against humanity and 
genocide and calling on the Govern-
ment of Burma to release Burmese 
journalists Wa Lone and Kyaw Soe Oo 
sentenced to seven years imprisonment 
after investigating attacks against ci-
vilians by the Burmese military and se-
curity forces, and for other purposes.’’. 

A motion to reconsider was laid on 
the table. 

f 

JUVENILE JUSTICE REFORM ACT 
OF 2018 

Mr. LEWIS of Minnesota. Mr. Speak-
er, I ask unanimous consent to take 
from the Speaker’s table the bill (H.R. 
6964) to reauthorize and improve the 
Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Pre-
vention Act of 1974, and for other pur-
poses, with the Senate amendment 
thereto, and concur in the Senate 
amendment. 

The Clerk read the title of the bill. 
The SPEAKER pro tempore (Mr. 

HARPER). The Clerk will report the 
Senate amendment. 

The Clerk read as follows: 
Senate amendment: 
Strike all after the enacting clause and in-

sert the following: 
SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE. 

This Act may be cited as the ‘‘Juvenile Justice 
Reform Act of 2018’’. 
SEC. 2. TABLE OF CONTENTS. 

The table of contents for this Act is as follows: 

Sec. 1. Short title. 
Sec. 2. Table of contents. 
Sec. 3. Application of amendments. 

TITLE I—DECLARATION OF PURPOSE AND 
DEFINITIONS 

Sec. 101. Purposes. 
Sec. 102. Definitions. 

TITLE II—CHARLES GRASSLEY JUVENILE 
JUSTICE AND DELINQUENCY PREVEN-
TION PROGRAM 

Sec. 201. Concentration of Federal efforts. 
Sec. 202. Coordinating Council on Juvenile Jus-

tice and Delinquency Prevention. 
Sec. 203. Annual report. 
Sec. 204. Allocation of funds. 
Sec. 205. State plans. 

Sec. 206. Repeal of juvenile delinquency preven-
tion block grant program. 

Sec. 207. Research and evaluation; statistical 
analyses; information dissemina-
tion. 

Sec. 208. Training and technical assistance. 
Sec. 209. Administrative authority. 
TITLE III—INCENTIVE GRANTS FOR PRIS-

ON REDUCTION THROUGH OPPORTUNI-
TIES, MENTORING, INTERVENTION, SUP-
PORT, AND EDUCATION 

Sec. 301. Short Title. 
Sec. 302. Definitions. 
Sec. 303. Duties and functions of the adminis-

trator. 
Sec. 304. Grants for delinquency prevention 

programs. 
Sec. 305. Grants for tribal delinquency preven-

tion and response programs. 
Sec. 306. Evaluation by Government Account-

ability Office. 
Sec. 307. Technical amendment. 
TITLE IV—MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS 

Sec. 401. Evaluation by Government Account-
ability Office. 

Sec. 402. Authorization of appropriations; ac-
countability and oversight. 

SEC. 3. APPLICATION OF AMENDMENTS. 
The amendments made by this Act shall not 

apply with respect to funds appropriated for 
any fiscal year that begins before the date of the 
enactment of this Act. 
TITLE I—DECLARATION OF PURPOSE AND 

DEFINITIONS 
SEC. 101. PURPOSES. 

Section 102 of the Juvenile Justice and Delin-
quency Prevention Act of 1974 (34 U.S.C. 11102) 
is amended— 

(1) in paragraph (1), by inserting ‘‘, tribal,’’ 
after ‘‘State’’; 

(2) in paragraph (2)— 
(A) by inserting ‘‘, tribal,’’ after ‘‘State’’; and 
(B) by striking ‘‘and’’ at the end; 
(3) by amending paragraph (3) to read as fol-

lows: 
‘‘(3) to assist State, tribal, and local govern-

ments in addressing juvenile crime through the 
provision of technical assistance, research, 
training, evaluation, and the dissemination of 
current and relevant information on effective 
and evidence-based programs and practices for 
combating juvenile delinquency; and’’; and 

(4) by adding at the end the following: 
‘‘(4) to support a continuum of evidence-based 

or promising programs (including delinquency 
prevention, intervention, mental health, behav-
ioral health and substance abuse treatment, 
family services, and services for children ex-
posed to violence) that are trauma informed, re-
flect the science of adolescent development, and 
are designed to meet the needs of at-risk youth 
and youth who come into contact with the jus-
tice system.’’. 
SEC. 102. DEFINITIONS. 

Section 103 of the Juvenile Justice and Delin-
quency Prevention Act of 1974 (34 U.S.C. 11103) 
is amended— 

(1) in paragraph (8)— 
(A) in subparagraph (B)(ii), by adding ‘‘or’’ 

at the end; 
(B) by striking subparagraph (C); and 
(C) by redesignating subparagraph (D) as sub-

paragraph (C); 
(2) in paragraph (18)— 
(A) by inserting ‘‘for purposes of title II,’’ be-

fore ‘‘the term’’; and 
(B) by adding at the end the following: 

‘‘that has a law enforcement function, as deter-
mined by the Secretary of the Interior in con-
sultation with the Attorney General;’’; 

(3) by amending paragraph (22) to read as fol-
lows: 

‘‘(22) the term ‘jail or lockup for adults’ means 
a secure facility that is used by a State, unit of 
local government, or law enforcement authority 
to detain or confine adult inmates;’’; 

(4) by amending paragraph (25) to read as fol-
lows: 

‘‘(25) the term ‘sight or sound contact’ means 
any physical, clear visual, or verbal contact 
that is not brief and inadvertent;’’; 

(5) by amending paragraph (26) to read as fol-
lows: 

‘‘(26) the term ‘adult inmate’— 
‘‘(A) means an individual who— 
‘‘(i) has reached the age of full criminal re-

sponsibility under applicable State law; and 
‘‘(ii) has been arrested and is in custody for or 

awaiting trial on a criminal charge, or is con-
victed of a criminal offense; and 

‘‘(B) does not include an individual who— 
‘‘(i) at the time of the offense, was younger 

than the maximum age at which a youth can be 
held in a juvenile facility under applicable State 
law; and 

‘‘(ii) was committed to the care and custody or 
supervision, including post-placement or parole 
supervision, of a juvenile correctional agency by 
a court of competent jurisdiction or by operation 
of applicable State law;’’; 

(6) in paragraph (28), by striking ‘‘and’’ at 
the end; 

(7) in paragraph (29), by striking the period at 
the end and inserting a semicolon; and 

(8) by adding at the end the following: 
‘‘(30) the term ‘core requirements’— 
‘‘(A) means the requirements described in 

paragraphs (11), (12), (13), and (15) of section 
223(a); and 

‘‘(B) does not include the data collection re-
quirements described in subparagraphs (A) 
through (K) of section 207(1); 

‘‘(31) the term ‘chemical agent’ means a spray 
or injection used to temporarily incapacitate a 
person, including oleoresin capsicum spray, tear 
gas, and 2-chlorobenzalmalononitrile gas; 

‘‘(32) the term ‘isolation’— 
‘‘(A) means any instance in which a youth is 

confined alone for more than 15 minutes in a 
room or cell; and 

‘‘(B) does not include— 
‘‘(i) confinement during regularly scheduled 

sleeping hours; 
‘‘(ii) separation based on a treatment program 

approved by a licensed medical or mental health 
professional; 

‘‘(iii) confinement or separation that is re-
quested by the youth; or 

‘‘(iv) the separation of the youth from a group 
in a nonlocked setting for the limited purpose of 
calming; 

‘‘(33) the term ‘restraints’ has the meaning 
given that term in section 591 of the Public 
Health Service Act (42 U.S.C. 290ii); 

‘‘(34) the term ‘evidence-based’ means a pro-
gram or practice that— 

‘‘(A) is demonstrated to be effective when im-
plemented with fidelity; 

‘‘(B) is based on a clearly articulated and em-
pirically supported theory; 

‘‘(C) has measurable outcomes relevant to ju-
venile justice, including a detailed description of 
the outcomes produced in a particular popu-
lation, whether urban or rural; and 

‘‘(D) has been scientifically tested and proven 
effective through randomized control studies or 
comparison group studies and with the ability to 
replicate and scale; 

‘‘(35) the term ‘promising’ means a program or 
practice that— 

‘‘(A) is demonstrated to be effective based on 
positive outcomes relevant to juvenile justice 
from one or more objective, independent, and 
scientifically valid evaluations, as documented 
in writing to the Administrator; and 

‘‘(B) will be evaluated through a well-de-
signed and rigorous study, as described in para-
graph (34)(D); 

‘‘(36) the term ‘dangerous practice’ means an 
act, procedure, or program that creates an un-
reasonable risk of physical injury, pain, or psy-
chological harm to a juvenile subjected to the 
act, procedure, or program; 

‘‘(37) the term ‘screening’ means a brief proc-
ess— 

VerDate Sep 11 2014 00:13 Dec 14, 2018 Jkt 089060 PO 00000 Frm 00003 Fmt 4634 Sfmt 6333 E:\CR\FM\A13DE7.003 H13DEPT1lo
tte

r 
on

 D
S

K
B

C
F

D
H

B
2P

R
O

D
 w

ith
 H

O
U

S
E


		Superintendent of Documents
	2019-04-12T10:20:55-0400
	US GPO, Washington, DC 20401
	Superintendent of Documents
	GPO attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by GPO




